

Digital Receipt

This receipt acknowledges that <u>Turnitin</u> received your paper. Below you will find the receipt information regarding your submission.

The first page of your submissions is displayed below.

Submission author: Turnitin Instructor

Assignment title: NAJAMUDDIN KHAIRUR RIJAL - #MeToo Movement Global Ci...

Submission title: NAJAMUDDIN KHAIRUR RIJAL - #MeToo Movement Global Ci...

File name: I_Civil_Society_in_Fighting_Sexual_Harassment_in_South_Kor...

File size: 226.13K

Page count: 14

Word count: 7,423

Character count: 40,067

Submission date: 29-Feb-2024 11:37AM (UTC+0700)

Submission ID: 2307621825



NAJAMUDDIN KHAIRUR RIJAL -#MeToo Movement Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea

by Turnitin Instructor

Submission date: 29-Feb-2024 11:37AM (UTC+0700)

Submission ID: 2307621825

File name: I Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea.pdf (226.13K)

Word count: 7423

Character count: 40067

Submisson	Review Process	Revised	Accepted	Published
20-04-2022	14-09 s/604-10-2022	06-10-2022	16-10-2022	31-12-2022

Jurnal Studi Sosial dan Politik, Vol. 6, No. 2, December 2022 (163-176)

ISSN: 25978756 E-ISSN: 25978764

Jurnal Studi Sosial dan Politik Published by FISIP, Universitas Islam Negeri Raden Fatah Palembang

#MeToo Movement: Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea

Yana Dwifa Saraswati

Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Universitas Muhammadiyah Malang E-mail: yanadwifa13@gmail.com

Najamuddin Khairur Rijal

Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Universitas Muhammadiyah Malang E-mail: najamuddin@umm.ac.id

Shannaz Mutiara Deniar

Faculty of Social and Political Sciences, Universitas Muhammadiyah Malang E-mail: shannazdeniar@umm.ac.id

Abstract

This study discusses the problem of sexual harassment that occurs in South Korea, where it is often discussed but the culture in South Korea is an obstacle to resolving or reducing the crime of sexual harassment. So in 2018 South Korea adopted a movement that fights for victims of sexual harassment, the #MeToo movement. The objective of study then discusses the role of the #MeToo movement in fighting for the rights of victims of sexual harassment. The concept used is the Global Civil Society, Patriarchy Culture and Sexual Harassment. The research method is qualitative-descriptive, with data collection through literature study such as journals, books, article and other literature. The data analysis involved four stages there are data collection, data reduction, data presentation and drawing conclusion. The results of the study found that the #MeToo movement helps or builds confidence and security for victims so that victims can report their sexual harassment acts, help victims to get legal justice, and then form solidarity between victims, the communities and the government to stand on the side of the victims.

Keywords: #MeToo Movement, Global Civil Society, Sexual Harassment, South Korea

Abstrak

Penelitian ini membahas permasalahan pelecehan seksual yang terjadi di Korea Selatan, di mana hal ini sering diperbincangkan akan tetapi budaya di Korea Selatan yang menghambat untuk penyelesaian atau mengurangi tindakan kejahatan pelecehan seksual ini. Sehingga pada tahun 2018 di Korea Selatan diadopsi sebuah gerakan yang memperjuangkan korban pelecehan seksual yakni gerakan #MeToo. Penelitian ini selanjutnya mendiskusikan mengenai peran gerakan #MeToo dalam upaya memperjuangkan hak-hak korban pelecehan seksual. Konsep yang

digunakan adalah Global Civil Society, budaya patriarki, dan pelecehan seksual. Adapun metode penelitian ini adalah kualitatif-deskriptif, dengan pengumpulan data melalui studi kepustakaan, seperti jurnal, buku, artikel, dan sumber lainnya. Analisis data melibatkan empat tahapan, yaitu pengumpulan data, reduksi data, penyajian data, dan penarikan kesimpulan. Hasil penelitian menemukan bahwa gerakan #MeToo membantu atau membangun rasa percaya diri dan aman bagi korban sehingga korban dapat melaporkan tindakan pelecehan seksual yang dialaminya, membantu korban untuk mendapat keadilan hukum, dan kemudian membentuk solidaritas antara prban, masyarakat hingga pemerintah untuk berdiri di pihak para korban.

Kata Kunci: Gerakan #MeToo, Masyarakat Sipil Global, Pelecehan Seksual, Korea Selatan

INTRODUCTION

This study discusses the role of the #MeToo movement in fighting for and advocating for the rights of victims of sexual harassment in South Korea. The #MeToo movement itself was first introduced by a female activist named Tarana Burke in 2006. This movement was then buzzing again after the confession made by Hollywood actress Alyssa Milano (Dewi, 2019; Dwi, 2022).

Milano admitted to having experienced sexual harassment by Harvey Weinstein, a well-known film producer. In addition to telling about the unpleasant treatment he received, Milano also asked all women who had experienced acts of violence or sexual harassment to be brave enough to speak out. A few days after Milano wrote a tweet on his Twitter account, about 6.8 thousand people have replied to Alyssa Milano's Twitter posts, so the hashtag #MeToo has become the number one trending topic in various continents such as America, Europe, and even Asia (Fox, 2017; Thenagarepublic, 2017).

Essentially, this movement fights against gender inequality, sexual harassment, and sexual violence in the school, work, and home which aims to influence the legislature and society in their own country of origin (Park et al., 2013). This movement uses the facts and testimonies of victims, which are then framed as a serious issue in the context of the truth which is then used to persuade and stimulate the public to act and provide their support for this movement (Dewi, 2019). Furthermore, the #MeToo movement then spread to several countries, one of which was South Korea (Dwi, 2022). This movement first entered South Korea because of a confession made by a prosecutor named Seo Ji Hyun who revealed that he had received sexual harassment by his superiors. According to Meilanesia (2021), South Korea is a sexist and misogynist country. This is due to their culture which still adheres to Neo-Confucianism, resulting in a patriarchal culture that places men above women (Meilanesia, 2021).

South Korea is one of the countries with a high number of sexual harassment cases. Data released by Nation Master states that South Korea is ranked 20th out of countries in the world in terms of sexual harassment cases (Nationmaster, 2014). According to data, 86% of the victims are women and 98% of the perpetrators are men (dis.hanyang.ac.kr, 2022). Korean Film Council and The Women in Film Korea surveyed 749 South Korean entertainment industry workers including actresses, writers, crew and other staff. This survey revealed that as many as 62% or six out of 10 workers of female actresses and staff in South Korea have received sexual harassment treatment (Anjani, 2018). Painfully, there has been many cases where victims of this sexual harassment committed suicide. Even cases of suicide account for as much as 20% of suicide cases that occur in South Korea (Brent, David A., 2008; Melhem et al., 2022). One of which was the suicide of a

South Korean actress named Jang Ja Yeon, which occurred in 2009 due to depression after receiving sexual harassment (TheKoreanTimes, 2019).

Cases of sexual harassment in the world of education also have a fairly high number of cases. In 2014, there has been as many as 385 cases of sexual harassment occurred in school. The case is up about 74.1% from 221 cases in 2013 (Yonhap, 2018b). The experts then stated that the number of cases may be higher than the data collected because the data collected only includes cases reported by victims of sexual harassment or other people (witnesses) and followed by formal investigations. Meanwhile, according to national data records, there was an increase in cases of sexual assault that occurred in schools by around 171.9% to 2,387 cases in 2016. Apart from being experienced by students, this crime of sexual harassment was also experienced by academic staff (Yonhap, 2018).

This sexual harassment has an impact on the victim, usually, the victim will be silent for a long time because the victim feels ashamed and is afraid that she will be the target of sexual harassment again if she tells her experience. In addition, the victims were threatened by the perpetrators not to reveal what happened to them. They are afraid to tell this because instead of arresting or judging the perpetrators, public will put the blame to the victim. Victims who are pregnant will find it difficult to live their lives in the future because there is still a culture where getting pregnant out of wedlock is a dishonorable act. In addition, if in this case the victim is still in his education period, she will be forced to leave school and will be ostracized by his environment. This also applies to teenagers who are prepared to become actresses or idols in South Korea. So this will further affect the psychological condition of victims who experience stress and even severe depression (Wardhani & Lestari, 2007).

Seo Jihyeon's confession then aroused sympathy and courage for other victims to do the same. Many officials, directors, actors and education personnel were then dragged into this case of sexual harassment and violence (Hasunuma & Shin, 2019; Zhang, Sun & Hu, 2022). In line with the explanation above, the purpose of this research is to find out the role of the #MeToo Movement in fighting for the rights of victims of sexual harassment in South Korea.

Furthermore, several studies on #MeToo in South Korea have been conducted before, but there has been no research that specifically examines the role of #MeToo as a global civil society actor. Hosterman, et al. and Lee studied the existence of #MeToo in South Korea through social media (Heckman, 2021; Hosterman et al., 2018; Misook, 2019). As for Choo and Sukla, et.al. the impact of #MeToo's existence in South Korea socially and politically (Choo & Formations, 2021; Shukla & Singh, 2020). Meanwhile, Shin views #MeToo in South Korea as a new generation of feminism (Shin, 2021). Meanwhile, Mizoroki and Kim specifically compared the existence of #MeToo in South Korea and Japan through Twitter social media analysis (Mizoroki & Kim, 2021). Although some of the previous studies mentioned above did not specifically discuss global civil society, these studies contributed to providing an understanding of the existence and development of #MeToo in South Korea.

To deepen the discussion, the author uses the concept of Global Civil Society (GCS) as the basic lens for discussion this paper. This theory predominantly using by many contemporary global issues where the interests of humanity are universally at stake such as environmental issues and climate change, human rights, international peace, global poverty, and other global issues (Rijal & Widiatmojo, 2021). GCS encourages changes in the international system with bottom-up activities, such as Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs), Transnational Advocacy Networks (TAN),

Global Social Movements to a New Multilateralism. This GCS concept as a liaison between social spaces, organizations, movements to groups with many actors across national borders which then produces relationships with local and global dimensions.

The roles of global civil society are as watchdog, advocate, service provider, expert, capacity builder, incubator, representative, citizen champion, solidarity supporter, and definer of standards (*The Future Role of Civil Society World Scenario Series In Collaboration with KPMG International Contents Preface*, 2013). Some of these roles will then be used in this study to show the various roles played by #MeToo in South Korea in fighting for the rights of women victims of sexual violence.

The author also uses the concept of sexual harassment in describing the phenomenon of sexual harassment that occurred in South Korea. Sexual harassment is divided into several conceptualizations, namely, gender harassment, unwanted sexual harassment, and sexual coercion. Sexual harassment does not only occur through physical actions it can also occur through words or verbally. Sexual harassment occurs without knowing the place, situation or status, it can occur in the office area, school, public transportation (Rusyidi et al., 2019). One of the factors of sexual harassment that occurs in South Korea is the still inherent patriarchal culture. Patriarchal culture is a culture where the position of women is under the position of men in all aspects of society. So, in this study the author uses the concept of Patriarchal culture in explaining how sexual harassment can occur in South Korea (Meilanesia, 2021).

RESEARCH METHOD

This study uses a qualitative-descriptive research method (Creswell & Poth, 2016). According to Miles et all., (2018), descriptive research is a form of research that has the aim of describing phenomena that occur both in natural and man-made forms which then include changes, relationships, similarities, characteristics to activities (Miles, Huberman & Saldaña, 2018). The data collection technique uses library research, where the data collected comes from journals, books, articles, and other literature. The data analysis involves the stages of data collection, data reduction, data presentation, and drawing conclusions. Metawhile, the object of study in this research is the role of the #Malo movement in South Korea as a global actor of civil society. The author then uses the concept of Global Civil Society as a framework to describe the various roles played by #MeToo in South Korea.

RESULT AND DISCUSSION

#MeToo Movement: An Overview

The #MeToo movement is a part of the Global Civil Society which then focuses on issues related to gender equality and sexual violence. This movement has been around since 2006 when it was first introduced by a female activist named Tarana Burkee which was then discussed again in 2017. This movement was initiated by Tarana Burke as a response to acts of sexual harassment that have been received by those around her.

At first, Tarana Burke ran this movement with her friend, a black woman. This movement then began to provide education related to sexual harassment, where we as women must know how to prevent and fight acts of sexual harassment that often occur in society. In addition, Burke is also trying to make social changes that aim to direct the public to pay more attention to victims of sexual harassment and change their perception of victims if acts of sexual harassment occur because of mistakes made by the victim (Burke, 2017).

In 2017, this movement became the main topic of conversation after the hashtag #MeToo was used by a Hollywood actress named Alyssa Milano to reveal the acts of sexual harassment she had received. Then, 80 cases of sexual harassment were discovered by a famous Hollywood film producer, Harvey Weinstein. This movement then began to spread to various countries. The #MeToo movement which was reintroduced by Alyssa Milano has received so many positive responses that Twitter itself received as many as 40 thousand comments and then spread to other social media such as Facebook and Instagram (Borgerding, 2017).

As of October 2017, 2.3 million links were uploaded related this movement from about 85 countries in 24 hours containing reactions to confessions of other victims of sexual harassment, including in South Korea (Borgerding, 2017). The #MeToo movement then became a topic of discussion regarding sexual harassment not only in the national sphere but in the international sphere, so this movement later became a source of solidarity between victims and women to fight acts of sexual harassment that often target women (Chandra, 2018; Zalpa, 2019).

The Problem of Sexual Harassment in South Korea

The issues related to the crime of sexual harassment have become a widely discussed topic in South Korea. These crimes of sexual harassment include acts of coercion or rape to acts of sexual harassment and sexual visence by strangers to those closest to the victims (Kumalasari & Rosyida, 2022). Data released by the Democratic Party of South Korea in October 2019 stated that there were 1,310 cases reported from 2014 to 2017(Suh-Yoon, 2019). In 2013, there were as many as 22,932 cases of sexual harassment crimes that occurred in South Korea, so if you calculate the average, you will find the results that every 23 minutes there has been an act of sexual harassment in South Korea (seoulsolution.kr, 2016).

In addition to acts of coercion or rape, in South Korea, there is also an emergency regarding stalking cases where women are victims. According to data in 2016, there were around 555 cases which then increased in 2017 which amounted to 297 cases (Yonhap, 2018), of this figure only about 2.5% of victims dare to report (United Nations, 2018). Table 1 below shows data on the number of sexual harassment that occurred in South Korea and were reported.

Data on Sexual Harassment Cases in South Korea Year Amount 2010 18,220 2011 19,491 2012 19,619 2013 22,210 2014 21,055 2015 21,286 2016 22,200 24.110

Table 1. Data on Cases of Sexual Harassment

Sources: (United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), n.d.)

The data in Table 1 above shows that every year there is an increase in the number of cases of sexual crimes in South Korea. Although this figure had dropped in 2014, it increased again in 2015 and then jumped in 2017 to 24,110 cases of sexual crimes.

The work environment is one of the major contributors to sexual harassment cases, accounting for 65% of all reported sexual harassment acts (Bureau of Democracy, 2018). In this work environment, there is a phenomenon of intense competition between individuals with one so that an individual will maintain their position well. In addition, South Korea's work environment still adheres to a patriarchal culture where this has more or less influence, namely where high positions or positions are still mostly filled by a man. This is then often used as an opportunity to commit acts of sexual harassment against women who have lower positions, by threatening the careers of the victims (Mislawaty et all., 2022; Sholihin et al., 2022).

In this case of sexual harassment in the work environment, only 22% of victims dared to port and 78% chose to remain silent because of threats to their careers or jobs (See-Yung, 2019). A survey conducted by the Ministry of Gender and Family in 2016 stated that as many as 8 out of 10 correspondents had experienced a crime of sexual harassment their work environment (Yon, 2017). Data recorded in 2017 shows that if there were 532 cases of sexual harassment crimes that occurred in the work environment in South Korea, this number has increased about 8 times from the data recorded in 2012 (Ministry of Gender Equality and Family (MOGEF)., 2017).

South Korea's entertainment industry, which is famous for the sparkling lives of artists does not rule out the possibility of sexual harassment crimes against workers in this industry. On April 1, 2015, an artist from the South Korean entertainment industry named Amber (a member of Girl Band F(X)) revealed that the South Korean entertainment industry also has a dark side, where these artists often receive sexual harassment by many owners sponsorship company (Bicker, 2018). The Korean Film Council (KOFIC) surveyed to find out how many crimes of sexual harassment occurred in the film industry in South Korea (Sun-hui, 2018). As a result, as many as 10% of South Korean film industry workers were forced to perform sexual acts they did not expect and as many as 20% of workers were forced to have sexual contact they did not want (Sepriansyah et al., 2021; Sirozi & Yenrizal, 2020). Half of the correspondents admitted to having experienced acts of sexual harassment but chose not to report it. Meanwhile, as many as 40% of workers choose to pretend not to know about the acts of sexual harassment they have received in the film industry in South Korea (Gyu-lee, 2021).

Meanwhile, schools and colleges have been assessed as safe environments. However, according to a survey conducted by the Ministry of Gender Equality and Family among 1,414 respondents taken from undergraduate and postgraduate students in 20 universities in South Korea, it was stated that 39.2% of students had experienced acts of sexual harassment while they were there in their university (Lee, 2020). The National Human Rights Commission of Korea (NHRCK) also conducted a survey of 814 female students at the high school level in South Korea and found that 40.9% said they believed sexual harassment had occurred in the school environment. Meanwhile, 27.7% stated that they were victims of sexual harassment crimes in their school (National Human Rights Commission of Korea, 2018).

Furthermore, the Korean Institute of Criminology conducted a survey using a random sample of 4,000 women in South Korea which resulted in 71.7% of the sample stating that they felt they had been controlled by their partner in sexual matters, then 37.9% said that they experienced acts of sexual harassment, and 17.5% experienced acts of sexual violence in general.

So from this survey, it can be concluded that acts of harassment do not look at how the relationship between the perpetrator and the victim is established. Violence and sexual harassment can occur anytime, anywhere, under any conditions, even in marriage or dating relationships (Kim & Garcia, 2022). Data released by the South Korean Police in 2019 stated that nearly 10,000 cases of sexual harassment were reported as crimes of sexual harassment that occurred in dating and marriage relationships. So that this case accounts for 98% of cases in reports of acts of sexual harassment in South Korea (Schieber, 2020).

Sexual harassment is a very serious crime. However, perpetrators of this crime in South Korea have protections where perpetrators can apply for leniency for their actions by using a drunken state or in an unconscious state for consuming alcoholic beverages. Protection is based on The South Korean Criminal Code Article 10 Paragraph 2, which in this article contains a reduction in punishment for people who have mental disorders because they cannot distinguish objects, people, and the environment so that if the perpetrators of the crime of harassment sexually using excuses in an unconscious state then the perpetrators will receive a reduced sentence (Nam & Melody, 2019).

In addition, South Korean culture still teaches that women are sexual objects where women are defined as individuals who must be careful because they can be used as pornographic content anywhere and anytime. So that men are justified in thinking that women are absolute and unchangeable sexual objects. For this reason, the existence of the #MeToo movement is a means for women to reveal the sexual harassment they have received as well as to fight for and voice their rights.

The Role of the #MeToo Movement in South Korea

#MeToo as Advocate

This movement has a role to gather or form the courage of victims by protecting their voices and defending their voices so that they are more courageous to speak about the crimes of sexual harassment that have happened to them, by providing a sense of security and comfort. The beginning of the entry of the #MeToo movement in South Korea itself was marked by the confession of a prosecutor named Seo Jihyeon who said he had experienced sexual harassment in 2010 but only dared to speak in 2018. This is because he was motivated by the courage of victims from other countries and then feel the comfort and safety of this movement. Then encourage her courage to reveal the acts of sexual harassment that she has received so far.

Prosecutor Seo Jihyeon's confession stated that she took a very long time to get up the courage because he is in a patriarchal environment and leans towards the perpetrator because the perpetrator himself is someone with a high position. So when she started to venture up to report it, she didn't get a good response. Instead of getting sympathy, she received a negative response that affected his career as a prosecutor, and was later transferred to a less prominent position. However, her views changed when the #MeToo Movement was widely discussed. In her writing, Seo Jihyeon mentioned that the #MeToo Movement gave her the courage to express herself and with this movement, she later realized that she was not guilty of the act of sexual harassment that she had received (Hasunuma & Shin, 2019).

Furthermore, after Seo Jihyeon's confession, many victims of sexual harassment began to dare to tell their experiences to the public. One of them was a woman named Kim Ji-Eun, a staff member of the Provincial Governors' in South Chung Cheong, An Hee-Jung. Kim Ji-Eun

confessed on JTBC TV Station that Governor An Hee Jung had abused her power to sexually harass her. At first, she didn't dare to report this because An Hee Jung himself held a high position. However, the confession made by Prosecutor Seo Jihyeon changed her perspective so that she then mustered up his courage despite betting on his mental state and career.

#MeToo as Citizen Champion

The #MeToo movement acts as a forum for gathering victims and the masses to support justice for the victims and legal action for the perpetrators. This is then used to convey the victim's voice, which is often done by holding demonstrations or using online petitions. Hundreds of women who came from or joined the Confederation of Trade Unions of South Korea came forward to demonstrate carrying the name of the #MeToo Movement. This activity was carried out to show that these women from the Confederation of Trade Unions are giving their support to women out there so that they can stand strong. This demonstration was held on March 4, 2018, in Seoul (Soo Hyun, 2018). On March 15 2018 a women's group called "Citizen's Action to Support The MeToo Movement" undertook a mission to provide support to the #MeToo Movement. This is done to increase public and government interest in their awareness of sexual harassment cases that occurred in South Korea. In addition, to encourage reforms to the law related to sexual harassment, then to prevent an increase in sexual harassment cases, and finally seek justice for victims of sexual harassment.

Ladies and gentlemen who are members of the #MeToo Movement conduct an event or activity that aims as a place for victims to express their bad experiences. This activity was carried out from March 22 to 23 within 2018 minutes as a symbol of this movement entering South Korea in 2018. In this activity many women participated, they told how they received acts of harassment to sexual violence. Apart from being a place for victims to share their experiences, this activity was held to give each other strength and support to victims and women who support taking action against cases of sexual harassment in South Korea.

Activities to fight sextal harassment cases did not only stop on March 23, 5 further activities were still discussing the issue of sexual harassment and violence in South Korea. This activity was held on April 7, then continued on April 21, and the fourth activity was held on May 17. While the next activity was carried out two months later, on August 18. This activity was attended by more than 20,000 people and the sixth or last activity was held on December 1, 2018 (So-Bum, 2018).

#MeToo as Watchdog

This movement has a role to provide supervision and criticism in cases of sexual harassment, one of which is the supervision of cases of sexual harassment crimes committed by An Hee Jung, a Governor of the Province of South ChungCheong. An Hee Jung was reported to have committed a crime against a female staff member, Kim Ji-Eun. This case was brought up on March 5, 2018 but on August 14, 2018, An Hee Jung was found not guilty so this gave rise to a mass movement that protested the verdict given to An Hee Jung. This mass movement was then followed by approximately 20,000 people (Shin, 2021). On the demands of the masses, An Hee Jung was ultimately found guilty and then given a prison sentence of three years and eight months, as well as resigning from his position as Governor of South ChungCheong Province.

#MeToo as Representative

Culture atriarchy is still very much embedded in everyday life in South Korea. This culture is at the root of the problem of sexual harassment crimes in South Korea. So that this becomes an issue that is often discussed by women activists and victims where they question their rights in education, work, and others (Hasunuma & Shin, 2019). The #MeToo movement then came as a movement to represent women that they can stand alone and fight for their rights, which are the same as the rights that men in South Korea have had.

#MeToo as Define of Standard

The government responded to this movement by being represented by Prime Minister Lee Nak-Yon who issued the Rules for the Establishment and Operation of a Comprehensive Government Inspection Team in Prime Minister Regulation No. 713 on March 30, 2018 (Chang, 2018). South Korea's Ministry of Manpower also gave theirs responded to this movement by amending the Law on sexual harassment. On May 29, 2018, the Ministry has made ar 10 idments that contain providing equal employment opportunities for women and men and the Equal Employment Opportunity and Work-Family Balance Assistance Act (EEO Act). This includes penalties that will be given to employers who fail to investigate or are inconsistent with investigations related to sexual harassment cases (Jumabhoy & Lauren, 2018). South Korea's National Assembly on April 29 2020 passed a law regarding sexual harassment. This aims to provide convenience for victims to provide demands to perpetrators of sexual crimes committed digitally. This law states that if a person owns, buys, stores, and watches sexual content that is the result of illegally recorded recordings then they will be sentenced to a maximum of 3 years in prison or be fined 30 million won or this amount is equivalent to \$24,660 (Kasulis, 2020).

#MeToo as Solidarity Supporter

This movement has a role to unite victims, the community, and the government to unite and support each other to eradicate the crime of sexual harassment. For example, the public is more aware of victims and acts of attempted sexual harassment that occur around them by creating a safe public space for victims and even people in the neighborhood, starting with the provision of CCTV at every street corner and conducting regular checks on public toilets to keep them safe from hidden cameras. Then the government is more aware of the applicable laws so that they are more partial or more supportive of victims of sexual harassment and violence. In addition, the government is also making further plans to revise the law with related issues, such as efforts to extend the law regarding the limitation of sexual assault cases from 7 years to 10 years and sexual harassment from 5 years to 7 years (KBS World Indonesia, 2018). According to a survey conducted by the Korean Wanen's Development Institute, about 7 out of 10 South Korean stated that their level of interest in the issue of sexual harassment and violence in South Korea increased after the #MeToo Movement Bicker, 2018). As many as 79.8% of the 1,013 residents stated that they supported this movement regarding the issue of sexual violence against women in South Korea (So-hyun, 2018).

CONCLUSION

Culture Patriarchy is still very much embedded in South Korean society. Cases of sexual harassment and violence often place women as the cause of harassment, when they should be victims. Women are forced to accept and let this happen so as not to disturb the dynamics of their community environment. This #MeToo movement then acts as an advocate for the victims to be more courageous in voicing their voices without fear of pressure or threats that they will receive from the perpetrators. With #MeToo, women are more courageous to speak up without fear of

receiving gossip from society. #MeToo serves to further highlight the persistent inequalities women face in the workplace, society, and politics.

The movement with their role as representative also provides the view that women who appear in public without having to hide their identity have helped inspire more women to speak up and expand the movement in South Korea. Therefore, in South Korea women are becoming more courageous to talk about it in public because receiving support from people who are already aware of the sexual harassment that has occurred in South Korea, this cannot be separated from the role of the #MeToo Movement, namely Solidarity Support. This movement then with their role as a citizen champion inspires or encourages women in South Korea to have the courage to stand up for themselves, act and not remain silent when they are subjected to violence or sexual harassment so that they dare to express their opinions towards their people who often receive unfair treatment and then expect reforms the law that they hope to defend and side with them.

The #MeToo Movement also used their role as a watchdog to watch the ongoing trial of a sexual harassment case. In addition to overseeing the legal process for sexual harassment cases, the #MeToo Movement also uses their role to define the standard of the legal process for sexual harassment cases in South Korea, one of which is influencing changes to the law related to sexual harassment cases 2 This is inseparable from the role of the #MeToo Movement for fighting for the rights of victims of sexual harassment in South Korea.

The results of this study further contribute to the study of Global Civil Society related to the role and contribution of a movement in the struggle for the public interest. In addition, this research contributes to studies related to sexual harassment as a contemporary global phenomenon that occurs in many countries. In addition, this research provides a different perspective on the paradoxical side of South Korea which has been studied in terms of economic progress, technological development, and popular culture.

REFERENCES

- Anjani, R. (2018). *Mengejutkan, 62% Aktris dan Staf Film Wanita di Korea Alami Pelecehan Seks*. Wolipop.Detik.Com. https://wolipop.detik.com/work-and-money/d-3916855/mengejutkan-62-aktris-dan-staf-film-wanita-di-korea-alami-pelecehan-seks
- Bicker, L. (2018). #MeToo movement takes hold in South Korea. Www.Bbc.Com. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-43534074
- Borgerding, K. (2017). The 'Me too' movement against sexual harassment and assault is sweeping social media. Www.Vox.Com. https://www.vox.com/2017/10/16/16482410/me-too-social-media-protest-facebook-twitter-instagram
- Brent, David A., and N. M. (2008). Familial Transmission of Suicidal Behavior. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 31(2), 157–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psc.2008.02.001
- Bureau of Democracy. (2018). Republic of Korea 2018 Human Right Report.
- Burke, T. (2017). *Me Too Movement*. Metoomvmt.Org. https://metoomvmt.org/get-to-know-us/history-inception/

- Yana Dwifa Saraswati, Najamuddin Khairur Rijal & Shannaz Mutiara Deniar, #MeToo Movement: Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea. JSSP, Vol, 6, No. 2, December 31, 2022
- Chandra, R. (2018). Islam Dan Warisan Kesenian Kesultanan Palembang Darussalam. *Tamaddun: Jurnal Kebudayaan Dan Sastra Islam*, 18(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.19109/tamaddun.v18i1.1980
- Chang, J. (2018). South Korea: Effort to Eradicate Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence in Government Agencies. Www.Loc.Gov. https://www.loc.gov/item/global-legal-monitor/2018-05-03/south-korea-efforts-to-eradicate-sexual-harassment-and-sexual-violence-in-government-agencies/
- Choo, H. Y., & Formations, F. (2021). From Madwomen to Whistleblowers: MeToo in South Korea as an From Madwomen to Whistleblowers: MeToo in South Korea as an Institutional Critique. 33(3), 256–270.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2016). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. *Sage*.
- Dewi, F. R. (2019). Pengaruh Gerakan# Metoo Terhadap Perubahan Kebijakan Tentang Pelecehan Seksual Di Amerika Serikat Tahun 2017-2019. Universitas Islam Indonesia.
- dis.hanyang.ac.kr. (2022). SEXUAL HARASSMENT IN SOUTH KOREA. Dis.Hanyang.Ac.Kr. http://dis.hanyang.ac.kr/lyceum-vol-1/sexual-harassment-in-south-korea/#:~:text=The findings showed that statistically,3.4 reported cases every hour.
- Dwi, A. and W. E. (2022). The Role of Hollywood Figures in Propagating Transnational Movement: Case Study of #MeToo in South Korea (2017 2019). *AEGIS: Journal of International Relations*, 6(2), 20–44. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.33021/aegis.v6i2.3895
- Fox, K. & J. D. (2017). #MeToo's global moment: the anatomy of a viral campaign. CNN. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/11/09/world/metoo-hashtag-global-movement/index.html
- Gyu-lee, L. (2021). 7 in 10 female filmmakers experienced sexual harassment: survey. Www.Koreatimes.Co.Kr. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/art/2022/12/398_305973.html
- Hasunuma, L., & Shin, K. (2019). # MeToo in Japan and South Korea: # WeToo, # WithYou. *Journal of Women, Politics* & *Policy*, 40(1), 97–111. https://doi.org/10.1080/1554477X.2019.1563416
- Heckman, M. (2021). Constructing the "Gender Beat:" U.S. Journalists Refocus the News in the Aftermath of #Metoo. *Journalism Practice*, 1–15. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2021.1997151
- Hosterman, A. R., Johnson, N. R., Stouffer, R., & Herring, S. (2018). Twitter, Social Support Messages and the #MeToo Movement. 7(2), 69–91.
- Jumabhoy, F. & L. L. (2018). South Korea: Tough New Sexual Harassment Amendments Enacted. Www.Shrm.Org. https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/legal-and-compliance/employment-law/pages/global-south-korea-metoo.aspx
- Kasulis, K. (2020). New arrest amid nationwide anger over S Korea 'sextortion' case. Www.Aljazeera.Com. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/5/11/new-arrest-amid-nationwide-anger-over-s-korea-sextortion-case
- KBS World Indonesia. (2018). Pemerintah Memperketat Hukuman Atas Kejahatan Seksual Akibat

- Yana Dwifa Saraswati, Najamuddin Khairur Rijal & Shannaz Mutiara Deniar, #MeToo Movement: Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea. JSSP, Vol, 6, No. 2, December 31, 2022
 - *Penyalahgunaan Kekuasaan.* Http://World.Kbs.Co.Kr/. http://world.kbs.co.kr/service/contents_view.htm?lang=i&menu_cate=videonews&id=&board_seq=113889&page=14&board_code=news_vod
- Kim, S., & Garcia, A. (2022). Predictors and Consequences of Intimate Partner Violence Impacting Korean Women. The University of Texas.
- Kumalasari, O. W., & Rosyida, H. N. (2022). Upaya Korea Women 's Assosiation United Dalam Memperjuangkan Kesetaraan Gender di Ranah Politik Korea Selatan. *Jurnal Ilmiah Muqoddimah*: *Jurnal Ilmu Sosial, Politik, Dan Humaniora*, 6(1), 288–300. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.31604/jim.v6i1.2022.288-300
- Lee, J. (2020). Combat Workplace Sexual Harassment by Third Parties? Reframing Institutional Measures and Cultural Transformation in South Korea. Violence against Women, 27(14), 2835–2852. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801220969901
- Meilanesia, S. (2021). Dampak Gerakan #Metoo di Korea Selatan pada Tahun 2018-2020. *Urnal Online Mahasiswa (JOM) Bidang Ilmu Sosial Dan Ilmu Politik*, 8(2), 1–15. http://www.ufrgs.br/actavet/31-1/artigo552.pdf
- Melhem, N. M., Zhong, Y., Miller, J. M., Zanderigo, F., Ogden, R. T., Sublette, M. E., Newell, M., Burke, A., Keilp, J. G., Lesanpezeshki, M., Bartlett, E., Brent, D. A., & Mann, J. J. (2022). Brain 5-HT1A Receptor PET Binding, Cortisol Responses to Stress, and the Familial Transmission of Suicidal Behavior. *The International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 25(1), 36–45. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijnp/pyab060
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldaña, J. (2018). *Qualitative data analysis: A methods sourcebook*. SAGE Publications.
- Ministry of Gender Equality and Family (MOGEF). (2017). The Ministry of Employment and Labor (MOEL) and MOGEF jointly announce the "Plan to Eliminate Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence in the Workplace." Www.Mogef.Go.K. http://www.mogef.go.kr/eng/pr/eng_pr_s101d.do;jsessionid=H5WzhUb-Uffbn3c6WU7OAsBL.mogef11?mid=eng001&bbtSn=705217
- Mislawaty, Harahap, R., & Anisyah, S. (2022). Digitalizing Governance in South Sumatera: An Introduction "E-Sumsel" System Reforming Public Service Management. *Jurnal Bina Praja: Journal of Home Affairs Governance*, 14(3), 399–411. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.21787/jbp.14.2022.399-411
- Misook, L. (2019). #MeToo and broadcast journalism in South Korea: The gatekeeping process of #MeToo. *Interactions: Studies in Communication & Culture*, 10(3), 223–240. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1386/iscc.10.3.223_1
- Mizoroki, Saki & Kim, B. (2021). Sexual assaults blindsided by politics on Twitter. In *Semantic Network Analysis in Social Sciences* (pp. 136–158). Routledge. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003120100-7
- Nam, E. & M. K. (2019). In South Korea, Being Drunk Is a Legal Defense for Rape. Ksr.Hkspublications.Org. https://ksr.hkspublications.org/2019/07/16/in-south-korea-being-drunk-is-a-legal-defense-for-rape/
- National Human Rights Commission of Korea. (2018). NHRCK survey spotlights sexual

- Yana Dwifa Saraswati, Najamuddin Khairur Rijal & Shannaz Mutiara Deniar, #MeToo Movement: Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea. JSSP, Vol, 6, No. 2, December 31, 2022
 - harassment of school students. Www.Asiapacificforum.Net. https://www.asiapacificforum.net/news/nhrck-survey-spotlights-sexual-harassment-school-students/
- Nationmaster. (2014). *Crime: Japan and South Korea Compared*. Www.Nationmaster.Com. https://www.nationmaster.com/country-info/compare/Japan/South-Korea/Crime#2014
- Park, C. Y., Park, H. S., & Lee, S. Y. (2013). Sexual harassment in Korean college classrooms: how self-construal and gender affect students' reporting behavior. *Gender*, *Place* & *Culture*: *A Journal of Feminist Geography*, 20(4), 432–450. https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2012.731380
- Schieber, O. (2020). South Korea Needs to Contend With Sexual Violence. Https://Foreignpolicy.Com/. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/10/south-korea-needs-to-contend-with-sexual-violence/
- See-Yung. (2019). SEXUAL HARASSMENT IN SOUTH KOREA. Dis.Hanyang.Ac.Kr. http://dis.hanyang.ac.kr/lyceum-vol-1/sexual-harassment-in-south-korea/
- Seoulsolution.kr. (2016). Fighting Violence against Women: Making Seoul a Safer City for Women Project. Www.Seoulsolution.Kr. https://www.seoulsolution.kr/en/content/fighting-violence-against-women-making-seoul-safer-city-women-project
- Sepriansyah, M., Yazwardi, Y., & Zalpa, Y. (2021). Strategi dan Marketing Politik Caleg Anwar Al Sadat Dalam Pileg 2019 Dapil Palembang II Sumsel. *Ampera: A Research Journal on Politics and Islamic Civilization*, 2(2), 157–167. https://doi.org/10.19109/ampera.v2i2.7864
- Shin, K. (2021). Beyond # WithYou: The New Generation of Feminists and the # MeToo Movement in South Korea. *Politics & Gender*, 17(3), 507–513. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X2100026X
- Sholihin, E. B., Harahap, R., & Zalpa, Y. (2022). DOES THE PANDEMIC DECLINE OR MAINTAIN DEMOCRACY? TWO SIDES EFFECTS OF PANDEMIC ON. *The Sunan Ampel Review of Political and Social Sciences2*, 01(02), 16–39.
- Shukla, S., & Singh, P. P. (2020). #ME TOO MOVEMENT: INFLUENCE OF SOCIAL MEDIA ENGAGEMENT ON INTENTION TO CONTROL SEXUAL HARASSMENT AGAINST WOMEN. *Journal of Content, Community & Communication*, 12(6), 57–69. https://doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.20/07
- Sirozi, M., & Yenrizal. (2020). Preventing Religious Radicalism on College Student in the Islamic State Higher Education (PTKIN) Case Study of Islamic State University (UIN) in Indonesia. *PalArch's Journal of Archaeology of Egypt/ Egyptology*, 17(6), 7062–7084.
- So-hyun, K. (2018). 80% of Koreans support #MeToo movement. Www.Koreaherald.Com/. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180502000760
- Sun-hui, Y. (2018). Survey shows 20% of women in Korean film industry forced into unwanted sexual contact. English.Hani.Co.Kr. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english_edition/e_national/831294.html
- TheKoreanTimes. (2019). Actress Jang Ja-yeon's suicide case reopened. Www.Koreatimes.Co.Kr. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2022/12/113_265636.html

- Yana Dwifa Saraswati, Najamuddin Khairur Rijal & Shannaz Mutiara Deniar, #MeToo Movement: Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea. JSSP, Vol, 6, No. 2, December 31, 2022
- Thenagarepublic. (2017). #MeToo's global moment: the anatomy of a viral campaign. Http://Www.Thenagarepublic.Com. http://www.thenagarepublic.com/news/metoos-global-moment-anatomy-viral-campaign/
- United Nations. (2018). Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women considers the report of the Republic of Korea. Www.Ohchr.Org. https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2018/02/committee-elimination-discrimination-against-women-considers-report-republic
- Wardhani, Y. F., & Lestari, W. (2007). Gangguan Stres Pasca Trauma pada Korban Pelecehan Seksual dan Perkosaan. *Masyarakat, Kebudayaan Dan Politik*, 20(4), 293–302.
- Yon, H. (2017). 8 out of 10 S. Korean workers experience sexual harassment, most don't report it.

 Https://English.Hani.Co.Kr/. https://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english edition/e national/738499.html
- Yonhap. (2018). *Korea toughening rules against dating violence, stalking*. Www.Koreaherald.Com. https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180222000504
- Yonhap. (2018). *Sexual abuse in Seoul schools on sharp increase: data*. Www.Koreaherald.Com. https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20180311000072
- Zalpa, Y. (2019). Semi Presidensil:Paradoks sistem pemerintahan di Indonesia. *Tamaddun: Jurnal Kebudayaan Dan Sastra Islam*, 19(2), 50–59. https://doi.org/10.19109/tamaddun.v19i2.4436
- Zhang, J., Sun, C., & Hu, Y. (2022). Representing victims and victimizers: An analysis of # MeToo movement related reports. Women's Studies International Forum, 90, 102553. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2021.102553

NAJAMUDDIN KHAIRUR RIJAL - #MeToo Movement Global Civil Society in Fighting Sexual Harassment in South Korea

ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT					
SIMILA	0% ARITY INDEX	4% INTERNET SOURCES	5% PUBLICATIONS	3% STUDENT PA	NPERS	
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES					
Submitted to President University Student Paper					3%	
2	Japan ar	asunuma, Ki-you nd South Korea: of Women, Polit	#WeToo, #Wi	thYou",	2%	
3	Najamuddin Khairur Rijal. "The Role of Global Civil Society at the Local Level in Climate Change Mitigation: A Case Study of Earth Hour's Activities in Malang", Global: Jurnal Politik Internasional, 2021					
4	digilib.uinsa.ac.id Internet Source					
5	blogs.ubc.ca Internet Source					
6	Submitted to Universitas Brawijaya Student Paper					
	edepot.	wurnl				

edepot.wur.n



%

9 eprints.umm.ac.id
Internet Source

1 %

10 www.loc.gov
Internet Source

1 %

Exclude quotes On Exclude bibliography On

Exclude matches

< 1%